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Development of A National Highway Policy: 
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The nation has spent the last 50 years building the best system of highways in 
the world. In the last decade, the federal government has dedicated $90 billion 
to this effort. This network of highways has become the backbone of the trans­
portation system and has supported the economic growth and development of 
the United States. The highway system carries almost 90 percent of all personal 
and freight movements. Despite its significance, the highway system-particu­
larly the national, interregional system-is deteriorating at an increasing rate as 
the federal and state governments grapple with decreasing revenues. 

The nation has spent the last 50 years building the 
best system of highways in the world. In the last 
decade, the federal government has dedicated $90 
billion to this effort. This network of highways 
has become the backbone of the transportation system 
and has supported the economic growth and develop­
ment of "the United States. The highway system car­
ries almost 90 percent of all personal and freight 
movements. Despite its significance, the highway 
sy·stem--particularly the national, interregional 
system--is deteriorating at an increasing rate as 
the federal and state governments grapple with de­
creasing revenues. 

Since 1970, travel has increased at an annual 
rate of 3 percent and, because of the growth in 
travel and the enormous impact of inflation on the 
highway capital dollar, conditions have deteriorated 
on the major highway system. Inflation has played a 
major role in the inability of governments to keep 
up with necessary improvements. Inflation in the 
country was about 10 percent in 1980. In the high­
way construction industry in 1979, the composite 
price index rose 13 percent. The bid price index, 
the indicator for construction costs, closed the 
fourth quarter of 1980 at 349. 7, which means that 
what would have cost $100 in 1967, the base year, 
now costs $349.70. 

During the past 1 0 years, the costs of maintain­
ing a mile of roadway have increased by more than 
111 percent, while the costs of highway construction 
and reconstruction have increased by more than 190 
percent. Since 1973, the average rate of inflation 
in highway construction has been 12. 5 percent per 
year, a rate that doubles highway costs every six 
years. 

While highway costs are rising sharply in the 
wake of inflation and expensive energy, the user 
revenues to pay for these costs are leveling off and 
declining. Due to the shift to smaller, more effi­
cient automobiles and decreasing highway travel, the 
growth rate of the income into the Highway Trust 
Fund has dropped sharply. From 1970 to 1978, the 
income grew at a rate of 4,5 percent per year. From 
1979 to 1984, the projected increase is 1.5 percent 
per year. 

These factors have resulted in a reduction of 
capital expenditures by all levels of government on 
highways of 42 percent in constant dollars from 1970 
to 1978. More than half of this drop was caused by 
the inability of federal and state spending to keep 
up with inflation. States have reduced spending on 
all highways while local governments managed to fund 
large real increases on their roads during this 
eight-year period. Part of the states' decline was 
due to the states shifting their resources into non­
capital categories, such as maintenance, traffic 
control, administration, engineering, and law en-

forcement. The local government increase was due to 
increased funding from general revenue sharing and 
the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
Community Development Block Grants, which local 
governments chose to spend on local roads and 
streets. 

As we enter the 1980s, the country is embarking 
on a national effort of refurbishment and recovery. 
There are many new challenges to add to the tradi­
tional objectives of the highway program, e.g., 
energy conservation, preservation of the environ­
ment, and economic recovery. The emphasis in the 
highway program will be on preserving the existing 
systems and increasing the productivity in the man­
agement of the highway network. 

In this framework and based on data and issues 
that have been distilled from other inputs, the 1981 
highway legislation was developed. For very prac­
tical reasons, it is important to enact highway 
legislation in 1981 • First, the programs terminate 
with the 1982 authorizations. Second, it is criti­
cal that the Interstate completion program be modi­
fied as soon as possible so as to shift to the im­
portant work of rehabilitation and reconstruction. 
Finally, the taxes for the Highway Trust Fund end on 
September 30, 1984· The taxes and trust fund need 
to be extended, and, if authorizations are increased 
significantly, revenues must also increase. 

The process of developing the legislation pre­
sents an excellent case study of how national high­
way policy is formulated and presented for con­
sideration by the Administration and Congress. The 
following discussion outlines the use of data and 
inputs from constituent groups, the development of 
goals, options, and, finally, legislative recom­
mendations. 

SUPPORTING INFORMATION PROCESS AND DATA 

Status of the Nation ' s Highways: Conditions and 
Pe rf ormance 

U.S. Senate Joint Resolution Bl, enacted in 1965, 
requires that a report on the nation's highway needs 
be submitted by the U.S. Secretary of Transportation 
every two years to the Congress. The first highway 
needs report was compiled in 1968, followed by bien­
nial reports in 1970, 1972, 1974, and 1977. Pre­
vious reports on highway needs were based on the 
determination of estimated costs of improving all 
roads so that by 1990 no road would have physical or 
traffic characteristics he low certain uniform 
operating and physical standards. The total costs 
to meet such needs in the past were enormous so in 
1974 the report introduced the concept of "per­
formance" as a standard of measurement. A per­
formance index scale was constructed to illustrate 
the relationship between investment and levels of 
performance. 

About three years ago the Federal Highway Admin­
istration (FHWA) established the highway performance 
monitoring system (HPMS), a data-collection and 
analysis tool that has been used to develop the re­
lationship between investment and performance and 
condition. The HPMS depends heavily on state par­
ticipation and samples the conditions and perform-
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ance on 100 000 federal-aid road segments. The HPMS 
also reports accident rates and bus usage and is 
being expanded to include a fuel consumption factor 
and air pollution emission rates. The findings from 
the 1980 report that were suhmitted to the Congress 
in January 1981 are discussed in the section on 
definition of the issues. 

Cost-Allocation Study 

The 1978 Surface Transportation Assistance Act 
called for a cost-allocation study to he suhmitted 
to Congress in January 1982. An interim report pre­
sentinq preliminary findinqs was transmitted to Con-
gress :Ln- January 1901. -

Cost allocation is the process of dividing up the 
cost of program outlays among both the various 
classes of highway users and nonusers and trans­
lating such distributions into revenue sources, such 
as general revenue and user taxes. 

The process normally involves assessing those 
costs that can be specifically attributed to certain 
vehicle classes; generally based on the size, 
weight, performance, and level of use of the vehicle 
class. The attributable costs are both governmental 
costs (construction, maintenance, operation), and/or 
user interference costs (congestion, accidents), 
and/or external costs (noise, air pollution). There 
are also common or joint costs that specific classes 
of vehicles cannot be shown to cause in an unambig­
uous way. 

The process of cost allocation then covers both 
assessing those costs that can be clearly attributed 
to certain vehicle classes and allocating those re­
maining common or joint costs that cannot be clearly 
attributed to certain vehicle classes. 

In addition to the cost-allocation study, there 
is a companion study to be completed by the U.S. De­
partment ct the •rreasury that will evaluate various 
taxing methods, the burden of the taxes, administra­
Llve uuot~, etu. 

Truck Size and Weight Study 

Section 161 of the Surf ace Transportation Assistance 
Act directed the Secretary of Transportation to 
study and investigate the need for and desirability 
of nationally uniform truck size and weight limits, 
the effects on construction and maintenance of 
roads, and related topics. 

The Federal -Aid Highway Act of 1956 set maximum 
limits for truck operation on the Interstate• The 
limitations were permissive in nature, that is, they 
did not preempt the states' rights to establish 
lower limits, and they applied only to the Inter­
state system. The oil embargo in 1973 and the sub­
sequent enactment of the national 55-mph limit 
generated greatly increased pressure from the truck­
ing industry to increase the existing weight limits 
and to make the limits uniform. 

The results from the truck size and weight study 
are related to the cost allocation and the revenues 
necessary to support the highway program. This re­
lationship will be apparent in the legislative 
recommendations that are submitted to Congress in 
the study and ultimately as a part of highway legis­
lation. The Carter proposal coupled changes in 
motor vehicle size and weight limits to changes in 
the highway program structure and its funding. 
Specific proposals will be hased on the following 
principles: 

1. Interstate commerce 
through increased uniformity 
and weight limits; 

should 
in motor 

be fostered 
vehicle size 

2. Local and regional economic conditions must 
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be accounted for in the establishment of revised 
size and weight limits; 

3, Changes in size and weight limits should con­
sider other national goals, such as preservation of 
the nation's highways, energy conservation, safety, 
and environmental concerns; and 

4. The revised highway user tax structure should 
be consistent with the revised size and weight 
limits in terms of the relative contribution of 
various classes of vehicles. 

Interstate Cost Estimate 

The Interstate Cost Estimate (ICE) is required by 
Section 104(b)(5), 23 u.s.c. The purpose of the es­
timate is to derive the ratio of the federal share 
of the estimated cost of completing the Interstate 
system in each state to the sum of such costs for 
all the states to serve as a basis of apportioning 
funds annually. The 1981 ICE is the tenth in a 
series of estimates suhmitted to the Congress. The 
remaining cost-to-complete the Interstate system as 
of January 1, 1980, is $53 .. 8 billion, of which $48 
billion is the federal share. 

Each of the studies discussed above depends 
heavily on input and c0<;iperation with the states. 
The data form the critical base that makes it pos­
sible to develop policy and legislation at the na­
tional level and relates policy and legislation 
realistically to what is actually happening in the 
states. 

STEPS IN POLICY DEVELOPMENT PROCESS 

Defining Issues 

By necessity the national emphasis of the 1980s will 
be on stewardship and conservation of existing func­
tional systems and resources. This becomes apparent 
when the findings about the current conditions and 
trends on the federal-aid systems are analyzed. A 
few details about each of the federal highway sys­
tems tells the story. 

The primary system is 271 000 miles of major ar­
terials that connect almost all of the nation's 
cities with more than 50 000 population. It carries 
28 percent of all highway travel and is generally in 
good condition. However, 7 percent of the pavement 
requires immediate replacement, and it is antici­
pated that 5 0 percent of the pavement will have to 
be replaced during the 1980s. Some 20 percent of the 
bridges in rural areas have some deficiency, and 23 
percent of the urban primary mileage experiences 
severe aongcation during peak-hour pcrioda. 

The secondary system includes 390 000 miles that 
provide intracounty service. About 14 percent of 
the mileage is still unpaved, and 8 percent of the 
remaining pavement needs immediate resurfacing. 
Some 30 percent of all bridges on the secondary sys­
tem have a serious deficiency. 

The urban system is not a national system as are 
the other federal-aid systems. The program funds a 
broad range of projects, including public transpor­
t&tion capital proj9cti;;. About 7 percent of the 
pavement needs immediate replacement, and 18 percent 
of the bridges have some deficiency. Congestion, 
which occurs on 20 percent of the system during peak 
periods, is probably a fact of urban life. 

The Interstate system, however, is of the most 
concern from the point of interstate commerce and 
the economic well-being of the country. Although 
the Interstate makes up only 1 percent of the na­
tion's highways, it carries 20 percent of the traf­
fic. The goals of the Interstate program have 
nearly been achieved as 96 percent u[ Lhe U.esiguated 
42 500 miles is either serving traffic or under con-
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struction. Nevertheless, in the third decade of 
construction, some sections remain to be built and, 
in fact, may never be built because of skyrocketing 
costs, environmental objections, and more pressing 
priorities. 

While originally estimated to cost about $27 bil­
lion, it is now estimated that the cost to complete 
the system will be $54 billion, or at least twice as 
much to finish the last 4 percent as it cost to con­
struct the first 96 percent. Further, from 1975 to 
the present, the Interstate system has deteriorated 
to the point that 8 percent of the pavement needs 
resurfacing immediately, 13 percent of the bridges 
have some deficiency, and 23 percent of the urban 
Interstate is congested during peak-hour periods. 

Goals to Be Served 

The traditional goals of the federal-aid highway 
program have been to provide for an Interstate high­
way network to serve national defense and commerce, 
to develop a balance among jurisdications in trans­
portation, and to improve highway safety. In addi­
tion to serving the traditional goals, the highway 
program is now responding to the need to conserve 
energy; reduce inflation, minimize adverse social, 
economic, and environmental effects; and revitalize 
central cities. Balancing traditional goals and 
more recent national priorities involves two inter­
related issues: (a) performance of the existing 
systems and the federal role in preserving the im­
proving conditions, and (b) the source and amount of 
revenue that can be raised to finance the highway 
program. Given the interplay of these issues, it is 
likely that the Congress will consider the following: 

1. Ensuring Adequate Highway Facilities--Real 
increases in authorizations may be considered in 
order to provide constant buying power over the life 
of the next highway bill because the real program 
level has decreased so dramatically over the last 10 
years. 

2. Completing the Interstate and Providing I-4R 
Funding--Provisions may be introduced to ensure 
rapid completion of remaining gaps on the Interstate 
and to resolve the problems surrounding the use of 
the ICE as the procedure for financing the Inter­
state. The intent would be to allow states to com­
plete segments and then to focus on preserving and 
rehabilitating the existing system. 

3. Providing Program Flexibility--States and 
others have expressed the need for a greater degree 
of program flexibility in selecting and implementing 
projects through consolidated program stucture and 
simplification of requirements. 

4. Promoting Economic Revitalization and Re­
covery--I.egislation will probably be considered in 
light of the need to revitalize the economy and to 
support other economic objectives. 

5. Generating Sufficient Revenues--The legisla­
tion will reflect a consideration of whether the 
existing revenue structure will provide necessary 
financing to meet the goals of the program. 

Development of Optional Program Structures 

In March 1980, a legislative options paper was 
developed for presentati on by FHWA as a part of the 
budget process and for review by the Office of the 
Secretary. This paper outlined some of the early 
information available on the conditions and per­
formance of the federal-aid systems, the problems 
currently existing in the programs, and various al­
ternative solutions. This included a discussion of 
the federal role in highway financing and individual 
program assessments. After the discussion paper was 
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reviewed throughout the department and FHWA, it was 
distributed nationwide to states, state departments 
of transportation, legislators, local governments, 
and interested groups. 

Optional Levels of Federal Involvement in Highway 
Programs 

The federal role has become of particular interest 
in considering and formulating the 1981 federal -aid 
highway legislation due to the fundamental dilemma 
the program is facing, i.e., the increasing number 
of programs and national objectives being pursued 
with shrinking funds· The proliferation of programs 
and the multiplicity of goals have dissipated the 
leverage the federal government had through the pro­
gram. 

The federal role in the highway program has been 
asserted in many forms--the Constitution, legisla­
tion (Title 23, NEPA, etc.), policy statements, 
regulations, directives, program emphasis areas, 
etc. In the broadest sense, the highway program has 
grown out of the federal responsibilities under the 
commerce clause in the Constitution. Title 23 
states that the objective of constructing federal­
aid highway systems is "to meet the needs of local 
and interstate commerce, (and) for the national and 
civil defense." 

The role of the federal government in the highway 
program has gradually expanded to assume responsi­
bilities under the general welfare clause. The ma­
jor changes in the last decade have been designed to 
assure that the highway program could accommodate 
national, state, and local goals and objectives. 
Thus, highways could not be built without consider­
ing the impact of the facility on the environment, 
without fully and fairly compensating individuals 
displaced, and without recognizing the amount of 
energy being consumed. 

There are three options for continued federal in­
volvement in the highway program. One is to con­
tinue to pursue the broad range of programs cur­
rently identified in Title 23 either with the 
current level of authorizations or with increased 
authorizations to maintain constant buying power. 
Second, the program could be substantially modified 
in order to target federal investments to more spe­
cific national objectives. This could include phas­
ing out or reducing federal participation in one or 
several programs. 

Another option would be fundamentally to change 
the federal role in financing the nation's highway 
and other surface transportation needs. This sce­
nario would change the nature of the federal fuel 
tax from a user tax to a consumption tax or a con­
servation tax, and would include a significant in­
crease in the federal revenues. Because the tax 
would no longer be a direct highway user tax, the 
federal-aid highway program neither could nor would 
be the lone beneficiary of the substantial re­
ceipts. These substantial receipts would provide an 
opportunity for a unified transportation trust fund, 
which has been proposed in the past or a tax turn­
back to the states. 

Specific Program Options 

Travel on the primary system during the 1980s is ex­
pected to grow at a slower rate than during the 
1970s; however, even with a slow rate, approximately 
20 percent more travel will occur on this system by 
the end of the decade. Also, the system will have 
to provide the capacity to carry coal and other re­
sources for which there is an increasing domestic 
and foreign demand. As a result, 60 percent of 
rural and 80 percent of urban primary mileage will 
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need repaving in the next 20 years. 
The federal funding options over the next 10 

years revolve around the issue of federal role in 
the primary program. These options are discussed 
below. 

l· Increase Federal-Aid Primary Program Level to 
Maintain Today's Performance--This option would call 
for a major shift in the federal-state relationship 
in the primary program. It could put the federal 
government in the lead in determining how the system 
will perform over time and in standardizing, to some 
degree, 270 000 miles of arterial highway physical 
and operating characteristics. It would be ex­
tremely costly to assume responsibility for main­
taining that level of performance. Assuming state­
only funding would grow with federal program 
increases, the federal share of the 10-year needs 
would be more than three times the current program 
level. 

2. Increase the Federal Program to Offset Infla­
tionary Impacts--This option would continue to pro­
vide a stable financial base for the program yet 
would not provide the support necessary to offset 
the impacts of travel growth. The states would then 
have to determine individually how important the 
performance of the primary system is to their own 
development. A federal investment at today's con­
stant dollar level would guarantee that no drastic 
deterioration would take place during the 1980s. If 
inflation averages 7 percent over the next 10 years, 
the federal program will have to increase to an 
average annual level of $2.6 billion, or a $0.8 bil­
lion increase over the 1981 authorized level of $1.9 
billion. 

3. Reduce the Federal Role in the Primary Sys­
tem--Under this option, which would reflect a major 
shift in the federal highway role, the primary sys­
tem would no longer h11ve the highcot nu.tionu.l oig­
nificance. The states would bear more responsibil-
ity for improving their maj o r arterial:; ~rH~ AnRnri nq 
connectivity and uniformity between states and re­
gions of the count:ry. 

Travel on secondary routes is expected to in­
crease at an average annual rate of 1.9 percent 
through 1990. This increase in travel will have 
little effect on the operational features of the 
system, because the capacity of the system far ex­
ceeds the demand placed on it. Exceptions to this 
will occur where rail branch lines are abandoned, 
and rural roads will be relied on to provide capac­
ity for increased heavy truck traffic and increased 
demand for farm-to-harbor travel. The travel will, 
however, accelerate the deterioration of the pave­
ment, and by 1990 nearly 90 percent of today's paved 
mileage will need replacing. In addition to the 
current deficiencies, future travel will create ex­
tensive problems on many sections that are currently 
adequately designed. By 1995, approximately 90 per­
cent of all secondary system mileage will incur one 
or more deficiencies related to pavement, geo­
metrics, roadway cross section, or operating per­
formance. 

From an operational standpoint the impact of the 
secondary routes on a nationwide highway network is 
marginal. The original purpose of the program, 
which was to develop paved farm-to-market routes, 
has certainly been accomplished since 85 percent of 
the routes are paved. Continued federal involvement 
in this program may no longer be so much related to 
system performance and needs as to revenue sharing 
and the distribution of federal revenues. 

Federal options over the next 10 years are dis­
cussed below. 

1. Increase the Federal Program Level to Main-
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tain Current Level of Performance--The federal share 
of an annual cost to fund necessary improvements 
under this option would distort the importance of 
this program unless proportional increases were made 
to the remainder of the federal programs. It is 
likely that any significant increase in federal 
funding would signal a changing relationship in the 
current balance of responsibility for establishing 
priorities on this system. Increasing the federal 
funds available might force local priorities to be 
modified in order to meet the matching requirements. 

2. Increase the Program Level to Compensate for 
Inflation--Growth of the federal-aid secondary pro­
']ra....11'. i!!a..e-x~a to i !!fl.::et ion woul n i nrli r.~r-e t:hiit t:hP. 
federal role in this program remains directed toward 
achieving some level of system operating performance 
and that, from a national perspective, these routes 
have significance. It would also ensure that the 
federal government remains a major partner in the 
capital improvement program. However, if the states 
continue to draw away, as recent trends indicate, 
the program may become a federal-local partnership 
for the first time . 

3. Consolidate into Block Grant Program--This 
option would consolidate several of the rural cate­
gorical programs into a more broadly based rural 
program, which . woul.c;l, receive a siP.gle authorizati9.n° 

4. Phase Out Federal Participation in This Pro­
gram--It may be necessary at some point to choose 
between concentrating federal funding on certain 
federal systems such as the primary or Interstate 
and continuing federal funding for lower systems. 
Such a decision could be provoked if a decline in 
the federal program were to result in severe reduc­
tions in operating characteristics of the higher 
federal systems. In this case, the benefits derived 
from various investment options would have to be 
compared with the prevailing federal role in high­
ways. 

Two opposing forces are at work with regard to 
the federal role in urban highway programs: one is 
the higher national economic interest in the Inter­
state and primary system that drives the program 
away from local systems and local service decisions; 
and the other is the national concern with energy, 
air quality, urban development, service equity, and 
efficiency that drives the program into encouraging 
c arpool/vanpool and transportation systems manage­
ment actions. Two basic options would form the 
basis for the reassessment of the federal role: 

l • Con11olidate urbun programs into blook grant 
and focus effort on higher-order highway systems. 
Highway funds could also be consolidated with Sec­
tion 3 and 5 Urban Mass Transporation (UMTA) funds. 

2. Eliminate program and return the responsibil­
ity to the state and local governments. 

FHWA has been analyzing new financing and program 
mechanisms that would accelerate completion of the 
initial construction of the system and provide a 
logical transition into a post-Interstate program 
that accommodates an expanded Interstate 3R pro­
gram. The options define completion more narrowly 
than the term is currently defined. Cost elements 
that are deleted from the current definition, and, 
therefore, deleted from the ICE, would then be eli­
gible for funding in an expanded Interstate 3R pro­
gram, or a so-called "4R" program. The expanded 4R 
program would use an apportionment mechanism similar 
either to its current formula (based on mileage and 
travel), or would use a more traditional formula 
similar to that used for the federal-aid primary 
program (population, land area, and mileage). 
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Outreach Effort 

While the states are involved in almost all of the 
data collected and actually manage the programs, it 
was felt that the program was at a turning point and 
in need of a fresh examination by all levels of 
government. Consequently, it was decided to conduct 
an open consultative process with various groups to 
receive their input directly into the legislative 
process. 

Distribution of Discussion Paper for Comment 

As mentioned earlier the discussion paper developed 
by FHWA and presented to the U.S. Department of 
Transportation (DOT) for review was circulated to 
nearly 2000 groups and individuals for comment• The 
discussion paper generated written responses from 
about 90 local governments, 45 states, and 14 
special interest groups. The comments were compiled 
and integrated into a second discussion paper, which 
is available on request. The comments received are 
summarized below. 

Federal Requirements and the Federal Role 

There were repeated references to the multiplicity 
of goals being addressed by the federal highway pro­
gram. In general, it was felt that the highway pro­
gram was being distracted from its primary purpose. 
State and local governments would like to see the 
program streamlined, categories of funding reduced, 
liberal transfer provisions between programs 
adopted, and reporting requirements reduced. En­
vironmental, equal employment opportunity, handi­
capped, inflation, and other cross-cutting require­
ments are real thorns in the side of state and local 
governments. More federal money and less federal 
control were desired by the respondents. 

Interstate and Primary Systems 

The strongest message from state departments of 
transportation was to complete all gaps in the 
Interstate system and to provide substantial fi­
nancial support for restoring, resurfacing, and re­
habilitating the Interstate and primary systems. 
Western states were especially concerned about 
losing funding to complete their gaps while states 
whose segments are virtually complete fear that 
their 3R needs will be overlooked in an attempt to 
concentrate on completion. Most respondents agreed 
that maintenance (correction of minor deficiencies 
and routine upkeep activities) should be funded at 
the state and local levels. 

Urban (FAUS) Program 

Most of the comments regarding this part of the 
paper came from local governments. These comments 
reflected a desire to continue funding, preferably 
through a block grant approach similar to that of 
the Community Development Block Grant or General 
Revenue Sharing Program. There was some hesitancy 
to combine this program with UMTA programs. While 
more federal money was requested, decreased federal 
and state control was recommended. Most aggravating 
to state and local governments are the federal de­
sign standards, environmental, and other cross­
cutting requirements, and the obstacles and delays 
to which the program is subject. As might be ex­
pected, state-level officials were opposed to direct 
federal funding of urban projects although they 
would like to see the program continue and possibly 
expand· 
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Secondary Program 

Fewer respondents addressed the issue of the second­
ary program, but those who did were adamant in their 
support for its continuance. These responses came 
primarily from southern and western agricultural 
states and from the Association of General Contrac­
tors. A block grant approach was favored. 

Safety Issues 

A number of states indicated support for consolidat­
ing all existing categorical safety construction 
programs. Colorado called for a reorganization/re­
structuring of safety programs under a single DOT 
agency. A similar sentiment was voiced by the 
American Society of Civil Engineers. 

Trust Fund 

There was tremendous support from all sectors for 
extending the life of the Trust Fund and continuing 
to rely on user taxes. Most respondents also agreed 
that the user taxes should be indexed to keep up 
with inflation. While an ad valorem tax was accept­
able to many, tying the charges to the gross na­
tional product or the Consumer Price Index seemed to 
have greater support. There was strong sentiment 
that a general transportation Trust Fund not be es­
tablished, but that a fund similar to the Hi9hway 
Trust Fund be set up for transit. 

Field Trips 

Four regional trips were conducted by officials from 
FHWA, the Office of the Secretary, and congressional 
staffs. About 14 states were visited during the 
trips, and officials from another 10 or 12 states 
participated in the meetings. Further, interest 
groups representing environmental concerns, contrac­
tors, and various construction industries also par­
ticipated. The basis for the discussion was the op­
t ions paper circulated earlier. Useful comments 
were gathered during the discussions and based on 
the experiences, philosophies, and policies of the 
different states, regions, and groups represented. 
These views were recorded in trip reports, which are 
available from the Off ice of Congressional and 
Intergovernmental Affairs in the Office of the 
Secretary. 

Legislative Initiatives 

The legislative initiatives were assembled, reviewed 
at DOT, and transmitted to the Office of Management 
and Budget ( OMB). The negotiations between OMB and 
DOT resulted in the following legislative recom­
mendations submitted to the Congress by the Carter 
Administration. 

Interstate Completion and 4R Program 

The Carter legislation proposed to redefine comple­
tion by limiting the elements included in he ICE to 
upgrading all segments and building all gaps to a 
uniform and minimal level of service. This defini­
tion includes access control, pavement design for 20 
years from the time of initial construction, and 
maximum lanes based on population (four lanes in 
rural areas, six lanes in areas with more than 
400 000 population). With the redefinition of com­
pletion, there was also expansion of the 3R program 
to include all items deleted from the ICE and the 
reconstruction items not currently eligible under 
3R. The authorization for the new 4R program would 
be about five times the size of the existing 3R pro-
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gram. The new cost to complete reduced the overall 
cost to $31 billion from $53 billion. (The Reagan 
Administration has proposed a similar approach in 
its highway bill.) 

Consolidation of Programs 

In the Carter bill, many narrow categories were com­
bined into three larger categories; they are the 
federal-aid rural, federal-aid urban, and the fed­
eral-aid safety programs . The rural program was 
broadened to include capital expenditures for public 
transportation and rail branch lines. Both the ur­
ban and rural programs eliminated the concept of 
federal-aid system for project eligibility. Funds 
could be spent on any project on any public road. 
The consolidation of the safety programs included 
the rail-highway crossing safety programs, but would 
not change the congressional intent of the cate­
gorical programs, i.e., safety funds must be spent 
on safety projects, and they were not transferrable 
to any other programs. The Bridge Replacement and 
Rehabilitation Program was retained as a separate 
program. (While the Reagan bill retains the bridge 
program, it phases out the urban and secondary pro­
grams in two years and eliminates most of the safety 
and other small categorical programs in 1982.) 

Highway Trust Fund 

The Carter proposal recommended retaining the High-
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way Trust Fund as the main vehicle for financing 
highways and increasing the fuel tax from 4 to 6 
cents. other taxes were increased for heavy trucks, 
and all exemptions would be subject to sunset re­
quirements in 1987. (The Reagan Administration bill 
extends the existing taxes through 1989 and the 
Trust Fund until 1990.) 

CONCLUSION 

The federal-aid h i ghway programs and initiatives 
that will be developed in 1981 will be closely 
intertwined with national issues in transportation 
and other major lssues facing the country, 

____ ,_ - -
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the need to control inflation and government spend­
ing. Nevertheless, the contribution that a well­
functioning national system of highways makes to the 
growth of the national economy is significant, and 
the maintenance of the system is an imPortant goal. 
The systems' conditions are not a surprise to high­
way officials who have been trying for years to 
solve many of these problems with declining reve­
nues. In 1981 we have another opportunity to estab­
lish effective policies and to set realistic priori­
ties to address these problems. 

Publication of this paper sponsored by Committee on Statewide Multimodal 
Transportation Planning. 

Role of Multistate Regions in Development of 

National Transportation Policy 

RICHARD B. ROBERTSON 

The experience of the Appalachian Regional Commission is used as an example 
of the role multistate regions can play in the development of national transpor­
tation policy. Most initiatives come from the states rather than federal agencies, 
in part because federal agencies do not need or want such assistance, or be­
cause they feel the states should decide such matters. Work done by regional 
commissions is generally welcomed by the states, but the reception by federal 
agencies is less enthusiastic. Conclusions and recommendations deal with 
national policy and agency regulations while calling for significant additional 
transportation investments in a particular region as opposed to the nation. 

Is there a role for multistate regions in the devel­
opment of national transportation policy? If so, 
how should a multistate area organize to make an 
input into such development? What are some examples 
of what ha& been trien Ann whPrP hnvA AffnrtA Anc­
ceeded and failed and for what reasons? This paper 
will address these points to some degree by using 
the Appalachian Regional Commission (ARC) as an 
example. It is not an attempt to settle the issue 
once and for all. 

There is a valid role for an organized group of 
states in the development of national transportation 
policy. Some basic reasons are (a) recognition that 
many national transportation policies are interstate 
(or international) in nature, (b) to bring greater 
resources to bear on the identification of critical 
issues for a particular area, and (c) to apply these 
multistate resources to the resolution of such 

problems, with particular emphasis on consideration 
by the Congress and the Administration. 

No single organizational arrangement is best for 
every issue, and several multistate organizations 
may of ten work toward resolution of the same prob­
lem. The American Association of State Highway and 
Transportation Officials (AASHTO), the National 
Governors' Association, the National League of 
Cities, and others assist groups of states on 
special interests, but they are national organiza­
tions usually trying to develop a national con­
sensus. On the other hand, there are many multi­
state organizations such as the ARC (an independent 
agency), the Title V commissions (agencies within 
the U.S. Department of Commerce), the Tennessee­
Tombigbee Waterway Authority (created by a compact 
of five states), etc., which normally seek special 
legislation favoring certain projects or geographic 
areas. 

The ARC is an excellent example of how a multi­
state organization was created for certain reasons. 
One of the most important was a need to construct a 
highway system that, in conjunction with the Inter­
state system, would open up areas with a develop­
mental potential. Perhaps the most important con­
tribution made hy the ARC is its way of making 
decisions. For that reason this paper will hegin 
with a brief explanation of how the ARC is organized 




